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WEEK 8 
Mon 2 September 
 National Child Protection Week 
 
Tue 3 September 
 Year 12 QCS - Day 1 
 Year 12 Vocational Pathways Day 
 National Child Protection Week 
 
Wed 4 September 
 House Assemblies 
 Chanel College Board Meeting 
 Year 12 QCS - Day 2 
 Year 12 Vocational Pathways Day 
 National Child Protection Week 
 
Thurs 5 September 
 Thursday Mass 
 2020 Student Leaders’ Retreat 
 National Child Protection Week 
 Market Day 10:40am - 11:30am 
 
Fri  6 September 
 Senior and Middle Years Assemblies 
 2020 Student Leaders’ Retreat 
 National Child Protection Week 
 

WEEK 9 

Wed 11 September 

 House  Assemblies 
 
Thurs 12 September 

 Thursday Mass 

 R U OK ? Day 
 

WEEK 10 
Mon 16 September 

 Year 11 Assessment Intensive Week 1 
 
Tues 17 September 

 Year 11 Assessment Intensive Week 1 
 
Wed 18 September 

 Year 7 Retreat Day 

 House Assemblies 

 Year 11 Assessment Intensive Week 1 
 
Thurs 19 September 

 Thursday Mass 

 Year 11 Assessment Intensive Week 1 
 
Fri 20 September 

 Marist Solidarity Coin Trail 

 Year 11 Assessment Intensive Week 1 
 

EXAM WEEK 
YEAR 7-10; 12 

From The Principal 

Last night I had the pleasure of attending the opening performance 
of our play for this year, Lost in a Land Down Under. The occasion 
was extra special because the play was written, produced and      
directed by our Drama teacher, Ms Jaymie Blake.  With a full house, 
our students excelled themselves as they brought to life the         
adventures of a group of people stranded in the Australian outback. 
A twist in the plot in the last scene saw the play come to an          
unexpected and hilarious end.   Congratulations to Ms Jaymie Blake and the team of teachers 
who supported the production – Mrs Jade Van Krimpen, Mrs Danielle Slow, Mrs Michele   
Chapman, Miss Tabitha Frank, Mr John Shield, Mr Tom Grealy and Mr Mervin Wakefield. 
 
This week saw the release of the NAPLAN results – results which are reported on scales 
demonstrating student performance in comparison to national standards.  While there         
continues to be much debate about the effectiveness of NAPLAN as a tool for measuring       
student improvement, it does provide us with some data against which we can evaluate our 
practice and educators. The fact that Chanel was the best performing secondary school in our 
region in NAPLAN 2019 is confirmation that our focus on continual improvement is being     
realised in student outcomes. This result is indeed one to celebrate! 
 
This Sunday is Father’s Day – an occasion which allows us to honour and thank our fathers for 
the special part that they play in our lives. We pray this prayer for all fathers, 

 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Dr Susan Bunkum PhD 

 

COLLEGE FEES DUE 

TERM 3 CONCLUDES 

 
Lord God, we give our thanks for our fathers. This Father's Day we     

remember the many sacrifices they have made for us and the ways - 
both big and small – that they have supported us as we pursue our 

dreams.  
 

We pray that all fathers will be blessed with the gifts of wisdom, 
strength, patience and humility in their role as parent. Support them in 

the special work that they do. Lord, bless our fathers. Amen. 



Please Pray for... 
 All members of our      

community who are      
unwell 

 Rain to bring relief from 
the ongoing drought in 
many areas across   
Queensland and New 
South Wales 

 Fathers nurturing and   
caring for their families as 
we celebrate Father’s Day 

 Year 12 Students           
undertaking their QCS Test 
next Tuesday and    
Wednesday 

 

Praise and 
Thanks for… 
 

 Civilians and defence     
personnel working to   
rebuild lives and to bring 
peace, unity and justice in 
many parts of the world 

 The staff and students who 
have worked so hard for so 
long to produce “Lost in a 
Land Down Under” 

 The opportunities given to 
our students to enhance 
their lives spiritually,     
academically, physically 
and culturally 

Good News 
Kath Hore - Mission & RE Support Officer 

If you have any          
requests for either of 
the above prayers, 
please leave your      
request at the Office. 

NATIONAL CHILD PROTECTION WEEK – 1-7 September 

 

 

Check out https://childprotectionweek.org.au/about/ for information on Child Protect Week in 
Queensland. 

 

Year 10 ACTS 

This week, fourteen Year 10 students with Ms Bourke will be attending Year 10 ACTS (A Chance To 
Share) Camp at Cooee Bay on the Capricorn Coast.  They will be joining students from a number of  
Catholic Secondary Schools in the Rockhampton Diocese. We wish them all the best for the three days 
and hope they have a great time and return with many ideas to turn into action. 

 

Second Hand Uniforms  

The Second-hand Uniform ‘Outlet’ is open during first break, each Wednesday in term time. At the    
moment we have in stock many junior uniforms, especially boy’s shirts and shorts in bigger sizes, all in 
good condition. Please enquire at the front desk in Student Services.  Formal uniforms sell for $10.00 per 
item, sports uniform and house shirts are $5.00 per item. Jackets are available for $25.00 each. All prices 
are negotiable. 

If you have uniforms your child no longer requires - all donations are gratefully accepted and many 
thanks to those who have already sent in donations. 

 

Thursday Mass 

5 September – Mrs Schneider’s Year 7D Religion Class 

Class Mass is celebrated in the College Chapel at 
10.40 am each Thursday.   

ALL WELCOME – Families, Friends, Members 
of our Parish, Fellow students!! 

 

 

https://childprotectionweek.org.au/about/


College History 
With 2019 school play showcasing this week, I thought that we would have a look at some of the        
programs from school plays during the 1970’s. Chanel College has always been rich in talent, both on the 
stage and behind the scenes, and offering the students an opportunity to develop their love of the Arts 

has always been a greatly anticipated opportunity for those involved. 

As you can see, with current technology our programs have changed a lot from the days of these hand drawn ones; but seeing the    
involvement of so many during the process is truly inspiring. 

 

Remembering your history! 
Bridgette Turner 
College Historical Archivist 

1973 



Assistant Principal  
Pastoral Care - Alison Wales 

Year 10 Social 

Last Friday night our Year 10 students had a wonderful time at their Social at Yaralla Sports Club.  Our students looked amazing and 
thoroughly enjoyed their special night.  They loved the special touches of the lolly bar, the tapas, they had lots of fun with the photo 
booth, and the endless supply of soft drink.  I hope they were all able to get to sleep on Friday night after so much fun and sugar.  Many 
thanks to Ms Jess Ryan for organising this wonderful night for our Year 10 students and Year 10 student Nick Crane for preparing the 
music play list.  The dance floor was packed all night and it was surprising to see them enjoying some of the old favourite songs like  
Nutbush.  

Thank you to the following teachers and staff who supported Ms Ryan on the night– Dr Bunkum, Ms Ord, Ms Jones, Ms Going, Ms    
Barbagallo, Mr Hayes, Mr Rose, Mr Galea and Mr Hansen.  

 

Blessings, 

Mrs Alison Wales 



In the new QCE system for senior students, summative internal assessment instruments for all General 
and General (Extension) subjects and Essential English and Essential Mathematics must be endorsed 
(approved) by QCAA before they are administered to students. 

Last weekend, I had the privilege of being involved in the first Endorsement Event for the new Queensland Certificate of Education     
system.  At this event, the first two items of summative assessment for senior students under the new system of senior schooling were 
‘assessed’ for quality assurance by endorsers of the various senior subjects.   

 

The QCAA believes the benefits of this endorsement are:  

Schools and students will be confident that endorsed internal assessment: 

 provides a suitable context for learners 

 is accessible to learners 

 meets subject-specific syllabus requirements for the assessment technique 

 provides opportunity to collect valid evidence 

 follows accepted assessment conventions 

 is comparable across schools. 

 

Kind regards, 

Lorraine Wolffe 

Assistant Principal Curriculum 

Lorraine Wolffe 



National Child Protection Week 
Sunday 1 September marks the start of National Child Protection Week, coordinated by the          
National Association for Prevention of Child Abuse and Neglect (NAPCAN).  The aim of the week is to 
engage members of the community in supporting families and protecting children.  We can help to 
support and safeguard young people by being active listeners when children communicate with us, 
ensuring they feel heard and respected.  NAPCAN provides the following information on listening to 
young people. 

 

Understanding young people 
Being a teenager or young adult is a challenging time.  Young people are trying to make sense of the world around them and find 
their own place in it.  They are becoming more independent and less reliant on their parents.  They may seem confident and       
grown-up on the outside, but they are often very self-conscious, and unsure of themselves inside.  Hormonal changes can upset 
young people’s emotional balance and judgement, leading to impulsive and risky behaviour.  Science now tells us that a young       
person’s brain isn’t fully developed until the late twenties.  So, throughout their teenage years, young people still need our support 
and encouragement.  We can give them this by being patient, checking in on how they are going and listening when they want us to. 

 

Why listening is important 
Young people need to be able to express their ideas and values without feeling they are being 
judged.  They want to fit in with their friends and may not speak up about how they really feel,      
especially if this means not going along with risky behaviour, or expressing unpopular views.  They 
may also feel they can’t talk to their parents or carers because the adults won’t understand.  When 
young people seem stand-offish and dismissive, it’s tempting to take it personally, however, this is 

often just part of ‘normal’ adolescent behaviour.  It’s important to be patient, stop what we are doing and listen to them seriously. 

 

How to be a good listener for a young person: 

Show interest 
Ask open-ended questions that begin with ‘How’, ‘Why’ or ‘What do you think / feel about…’  This might encourage longer answers 
than ‘Yes’ or ‘No’. 

Show respect 
Show respect by listening to young people’s ideas thoughtfully and respecting their need for space and time alone.  We can feel     
privileged when a young person shares a problem with us.  Offer ideas but help them to come up with their own solutions. 

Avoid being bossy 
It is tempting to ask a question, then jump in with what we think or want to be the right answer!  Offer young people your opinion, 
guidance and support but also respect their ideas. 

Allow for silences 
If young people don’t reply immediately, just leave the conversation open.  They may come back to you later. 

Be patient and find the right moment 
Notice when a young person is more likely to talk.  Suggest going out for coffee to get some one-on-one time together. 

Encourage family discussions 
Encourage family discussions where everybody’s views are invited and respected, however different. 

Build in family get-together times 
BBQ’s, picnics, nature walks or once-a-week family dinners are good opportunities for relaxed talk. 

 

Wellbeing 
Milena Barbagallo 



Other adults can help too 
If you think your young person has a problem they would rather discuss with another 
adult, try not to be offended.  Ask them who else could help or suggest another adult 
that both of you respect. 

Get to know their friends 
Suggest they bring friends home and spend some time chatting with them.  Friends are often happy to talk to other people’s parents.  
It might encourage your young person to open up more with you. 

 

Let the young person know you are there 

No matter how independent they may seem, young people need to know you are there for them, even if you don’t always agree.  

Remember…  Sometimes parents or carers need to over-rule a young person, particularly if it comes to their safety.  If you have 

shown in the past that you respect their opinions, young people will be more likely to accept your decisions on matters needing an 

adult’s judgement.  

Get help if you need it 

Being a parent or carer of a teenager or young adult can be very confusing.  If you are worried your young person has a problem with 

work, schools, addiction, relationships or cultural issues, seems too withdrawn, or is acting strangely, then speak to a professional.  As 

the College Counsellor, I am available to provide support, alternatively, the following organisations may also provide information and 

support: 

Parentline QLD –  1300 30 1300 

Telephone service providing parenting support and infor-

mation  

NAPCAN – www.napcan.org.au 
Online support for all members of the community in safe-

guarding children and young people. 

Reach Out – https://au.reachout.com 

Online support for parents, teachers and young people 

about wellbeing and mental health. 

Wellbeing 
Milena Barbagallo 

http://www.napcan.org.au
https://au.reachout.com%0d


Paula Staunton 

 This day in history.... 
1883 Krakatoa volcano, west of Java in Indonesia, erupts with a 
force of 1,300 megatons and kills approximately 40,000 people. 

Krakatoa is still active and only last December an eruption on the 
22nd of December triggered a tsunami which caused widespread 
destruction and loss of life in the surrounding islands of              
Indonesia.  Understanding the cause of volcanic activity and the 
impacts not only on the environment but also human populations 
has always struck me as an extremely interesting and terrifying 
part of the study of Geography.  

 

Humanities & Social  
Science (HASS) Happenings 

 In the Classroom 
 Year 7 History 
  
Students have been busy learning about the Wonders of the Ancient World.  Based on their research they have created a range      
models, posters and annotated visual displays.  Students had to locate primary and secondary sources to use as evidence for their    
creations. Students chose from a list of ancient sites including Stonehenge, Angkor Wat, Pompeii, the Terracotta Warriors, The Great 
Pyramids of Giza and the Colosseum.   
  
Congratulations Years 7s!  Your models and visual displays are really amazing! 
  



Paula Staunton 

Australian Geography Competition  
  
You may remember that earlier in the year, 23 students from across Years 8, 9 and 12, participated in 

the Australian Geography Competition which is a joint initiative of the Australian Geography Teachers’ Association and the Royal             
Geographical Society of Queensland.  In Queensland the competition is sponsored by the University of Queensland. 
  
We congratulate the following students on their participation and achievement. 
  

Year 8                                                          Year 9                                                            Year 12 
 
 

Humanities & Social  
Science (HASS) Happenings 

High Distinction  Willam Mann 

Distinction Lily Blackaby 

Credit  Tegegnech Stark 
Tallis Whelan 

 

Participation Rahul Captain 
Bianca Duong 
Jayde Hughes 
Mikaela Whalley 

High Distinction  Sanya Arora 
Joshua Buenen 
William Hayman 
Evelyn Johansen 

Distinction Alex Backman 

Credit  Holly Matheson 

Participation Chloe Alexander 
Bridget Shaw 
Daphne Soekardjo 
Elijah Watts 

Distinction Jarrod Carlson 

Participation Liam Amahit 
Ryan Lilly 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Lauren Schneider 

Launch into Business 

Business is the Future 

 
Everywhere you look and everyone you interact with is affected and involved in business. Just imagine where 
studying business could take you in your future (BEAQ, 2018)! 
 
Did you know that Australia has over 2 million small business in operation making a significant contribution 
to the Australia economy (ABS, 2018)?  This term the Year 10 Business classes have created and launched a 
business venture.  Each student was provided with $20 start-up capital to assist with his/hers business           
operation. 
 
Mrs Schneider’s business students have launched: 

 Blueskys is focusing on promoting young Australian's mental well being through selling face masks and lip scrubs.   Any profits will 
be donated to Roseberry Gladstone. 

 

 The premise of Fueling Focus is to actively encourage the importance of breakfast for the young people in our community.  They will 
be launching an at school breakfast on Thursday 5th September at 7.45am. The beneficiary of their venture is St Vincent De Paul. 

 

 The Boys in Pink aim to raise awareness about the integral part fathers and men play in society.   Gender equality is often           
associated with females not being given equal rights but fathers experience hardships and times of unfairness in society as 
well.  They will be selling a range of goods suitable to acknowledge the men in our daily lives by operating a Father’s Day store. All 
profits gained donated to a charity. 

 

 The Last Straw is raising awareness about the impact plastic straws have on wildlife, in particular Sea Turtles.   In this venture,    
students are selling reusable metal straws in the hope of being able to make a donation to the Sea Turtle Foundation. 

 

 Aqua life is passionate about promoting the importance of life below water. They are selling bath salts and reusable bags made 
from repurposing preloved shirts.  Any profits will be donated to a charity. 

 
 
All of these businesses are in operation.  Although statistics show that a large percentage of businesses fail in their first years of        
operation, I am confident that with the support of the Chanel College community these business ventures have a good chance of     
success.   

To order email:  
Lip scrubs : gilmol1@rokstu.catholic.edu.au 

Face masks: fryb1@rokstu.catholic.edu.au  

Small $3  Large $5 
 BUBBLEGUM    

THE MIX  
TUTTI FRUTTI 

COFFEE  
POPCORN 

Small $3  Large $5 
      

  ALOE VERA              
BROWN SUGAR 

CRANBERRY SPICE 

Scrambled Eggs 

and Bacon for $5 

 

Thursday 5th  

September at 

7.45am 
 



Lauren Schneider 

Launch into Business 

Pre-order collapsible 

reusable metal straws  

for $10. 

 

 Kits includes  

-carry case  

-cleaning tool 

 

 

 

Pre-order by emailing-

mbukc1@rokstu.catholic.edu.au  

Or see Lillian (M5), Brooke (F4). 

Pre-orders and payment are due by Thursday 5     

September.  Delivery is expected Week 10. 

 

AQUA LIFE  
Save The Great Barrier Reef  : )  

Email orders for Bath Salts - LittlS1@rokstu.catholic.edu.au or see Gracie 
in MK5.  

Orders for Reusable bags can be made by seeing Charlie in Mc5 or         
contacting her via email FalcoC1@rokstu.catholic.edu.au 

Assorted Father’s Day 
gifts ranging from          

$5 -  $10 will be available 
for purchase during 

break times throughout 

week 7.  

mailto:mabukc1@rokstu.catholic.edu.au


Travel Expo 

Queensland was on display for Chanel’s 
Tourism students, presenting a simulated 

Travel Expo.  The regions on display were the Tropical Far North, Mackay, 
the Whitsundays, the Gold Coast, and Western Queensland.  They 
demonstrated their knowledge of target markets, accommodation styles, 
transport hubs, features, and all the activities and points of interest each 
area has to offer.   

The students had to present their stalls professionally, as well as find 
ways of making them stand out from the others.  

The students are grateful for the support of their teachers and fellow 
students for visiting their stalls and asking lots of questions, as well as 
staff from Flight Centre who made the time to visit the Expo and ‘grill’ 
the students.  Lots of positive feedback was received on their knowledge, 
communication skills, and overall presentation. 

  Tourism 
Candi Di Bartolo 



 Sports 
Kylie Kickbusch 

2019 Sports Awards Presentation 

Save the date – the annual Sports Awards Presentation will be held on Monday 28 October from 8.50 am – 

10.00 am in the Marian Centre.   

At the Awards Presentation, students who have made representative teams for Capricornia, Queensland and 

Australia School Sports Teams will be recognised and presented with their certificates.  Team awards for QISSN,          

Confraternity Rugby League, All Schools Touch Football and Rugby 7s will be presented – these students have 

been nominated by their team coaches for these awards.  The major awards of Sportsman, Sportswoman and 

Athlete for the Senior and Middle Years will be the highlight of the awards ceremony.   

Interschool 6-a-side Soccer 

The last of the Interschool sports for 2019 is the 6-a-side Soccer competition.   Nominations are now open for students via the Student 

Google Site.  The comp will run for 4 weeks on Tuesday afternoons in Term 4 starting in week 2.  All games will be played at the      

Clinton Sports Fields. 

Congratulations Ethan & Kobi 

Ethan Sharp and Kobi Mallie-Roberts have been sharing the podium over the past 5 competitions, with the narrowest of margins       

between 1st and 2nd position. CQ-Junior Regional Championships Level 6 Kobi came 1st overall, with a total score of  53.750 only just 

betting Ethan who scored 53.4. 

Next month, Ethan and Kobi join Cooper Maitland to represent Gladstone Gymnastics Club as the Level 7 MAG team at this year’s       

National Club Carnival at the Gold Coast and a week later head to Brisbane for the Junior State Championships.  Ethan, Kobi and 

Cooper, train every day except Sundays with a total of 20 hours a week dedicated to their sport. 

What a wonderful achievement and we look forward to hearing your results.  All the best! 



 Careers News 
Leanne Crane 

Apprentice Fitter and Turner, Score, Gladstone   

Score (Brisbane) Pty Limited are seeking enthusiastic and motivated    
candidates to join our Gladstone Workshop Fitter and Turner                
Apprenticeship intake for 2020. This is a four year apprenticeship          
including attendance at TAFE on a block release basis. Upon completion, 
you will gain a nationally recognised trade qualification. 

Skills and experience 

 Ideally we are seeking the following skills/personal attributes: 

 Completion of Year 10 School Certificate with passes in English and 
Mathematics 

 Mechanically minded 

 Good verbal and written communication skills 

 A desire to learn, take direction and follow processes 

 The ability to work well within a team environment 

 Good time management skills 

 A positive attitude towards safety, quality and housekeeping 

https://www.seek.com.au/job/39570655/apply?
searchrequesttoken=a6ee30a0-d85d-4b38-b81f-6e7b725b0ae9 

 

Gladstone Area Group Apprentices have the following NEW  
Mechanical Fitter Apprenticeship 
Electrical Apprenticeship 
https://www.gagal.com.au/career-opportunities/ 

 

Apprenticeships, Gladstone Ports Corporation  NEW 
We are excited to announce applications for our 2020                             
Apprenticeships and Traineeship program are now open, with               
opportunities available in the following disciplines:  
- Electrical Fitter Mechanic  
- Diesel Fitter  
- Mechanical Fitter  
- Industrial Blaster/Coater 
- Horticulture (Parks and Gardens)  
- Computer Aided Drafting  
For more information or to apply visit, http://gpcl.com.au/careers/
vacancies 
 

 

 

Apprenticeship Opportunity – Electrical & Instrumentation Technician, 
GLADSTONE 

Gladstone Area Group Apprentices and Trainees is seeking applications for 
the following apprenticeship based in Gladstone: 

Electrical & Instrumentation (E&I) Technician  

The apprenticeship will include both theory and practical learning as well 
as continual support and mentoring throughout your apprenticeship.  

 To apply please send a covering letter and your resume to 
atr@gagal.com.au. 

 Applications close Monday 9th September, 2019. 

 For enquiries please contact GAGAL Recruitment on 1300 242 425 or  
 

 

 
 

JCU Visit 
Year 10, 11 and 12 students are invited to attend 

9 September 1:02-1:25pm 

Located in the Student Services Conference Room 

For more information, please see Mrs Crane 

Scholarships are currently open for any student/s looking 

at studying at JCU  

To apply : https://www.education.gov.au/destination-australia  

https://www.seek.com.au/job/39570655/apply?searchrequesttoken=a6ee30a0-d85d-4b38-b81f-6e7b725b0ae9
https://www.seek.com.au/job/39570655/apply?searchrequesttoken=a6ee30a0-d85d-4b38-b81f-6e7b725b0ae9
https://www.gagal.com.au/career-opportunities/
https://protect-au.mimecast.com/s/5A91CVAR0xtkr9zTGwC5w?domain=gpcl.com.au
https://protect-au.mimecast.com/s/5A91CVAR0xtkr9zTGwC5w?domain=gpcl.com.au
mailto:atr@gagal.com.au
https://protect-au.mimecast.com/s/2I4DC6XQzqhO3YjFp2BQz?domain=education.gov.au




 

 

 



 



 NOTICES 
UNIFORM SHOP HOURS 

MONDAY : 8.15am - 11.45am 
THURSDAY: 12.45pm - 3.45pm 
Phone: 4973 4705 
Email: chanel@wearitto.com.au 

 
NEW UNIFORM PRICE LIST NOW         

AVAILABLE THROUGH THE COLLEGE 
WEBISTE 

     
      Chanel College  
      11 Paterson Street, Gladstone Qld 4680 
      Phone: 07 4973 4700 
      E: the.secretary@chanelcollege.qld.edu.au    
      W: www.chanelcollege.qld.edu.au 

STUDENT  
ABSENTEE  
HOTLINE 

4973 4791 


